






















there is no doubt that the RCB was involved in 

armed patrolling to protect Australian assets, it is 

clear that training and the protection of Australian 

assets are normal peacetime garrison duties." 

 
The Clarke Review concluded that: 

 
(1) "... no evidence was found that service in South-

East Asia currently established as peacetime 

service should be considered warlike. No 

operational area was prescribed, no specific armed 

threat was present and there were no rules of 

engagement to pursue specific military objectives. 

Although the service occurred overseas, it could 

equally well have been performed as part of 

peacetime activities in Australia." 

(2) "The Committee understands that peacetime 

service, whether rendered in Australia or 

overseas, can at times be arduous and even 

hazardous. However, on its own, this is not 

enough to warrant its consideration as 

operational or qualifying service for benefits 

under the VEA." 

(3) "The Committee concludes that neither warlike 

nor non-warlike service was rendered in 

Malaysia or Singapore immediately following 

the cessation of Confrontation on 11 August 

1966, or subsequently in Butterworth under the 

[Five Power Defence Arrangements] or 

ANZUK." 
 

Support for Veterans 

 
3.31 Defence is mindful that while service at Butterworth in 

Malaysia is considered during this Inquiry, veterans may be exposed 

to memories which may cause distress. All veterans are encourage to 

seek support if they need to. Open Arms Veterans and Families 

Counselling, founded by Vietnam Veterans, provides free and 

confidential support twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week and 

can be contacted by telephone on 1800 011 046. 

 
Conclusion 

 
3.32 Defence welcomes the Tribunal's Inquiry into·medallic 

recognition for Australians who served with Rifle Company 

Butterworth in Malaysia between 1970 and 1989. Examining this 

service against the eligibility criteria of the Australian Active Service 

Medal 1945-1975, and the Australian Active Service Medal in its 

post 1975 form, is an important consideration for the Tribunal. 

Defence will be available to assist the Tribunal throughout the 

Inquiry and support any recommendations it may find. 
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